

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994

[1994-189]



Status Information

Currency of version

Historical version for 12 July 2002 to 1 August 2002 (accessed 5 January 2025 at 16:03)

Legislation on this site is usually updated within 3 working days after a change to the legislation.

Provisions in force

The provisions displayed in this version of the legislation have all commenced.

Authorisation

This version of the legislation is compiled and maintained in a database of legislation by the Parliamentary Counsel's Office and published on the NSW legislation website, and is certified as the form of that legislation that is correct under section 45C of the Interpretation Act 1987.

File last modified 16 July 2002

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994



Contents

Part 1 Preliminary	4
1 Name of plan	4
2 Aims, objectives etc	4
3 Land to which plan applies	4
4 Relationship to other environmental planning instruments	4
5 Interpretation	5
6 Consent authority	16
Part 2 General restrictions on development of land	16
7 Zones indicated on the map	16
8 Zone objectives and development control table	16
9 Council policies	17
Table	17
Part 3 Special provisions	24
9A What is exempt and complying development	24
10 Subdivision generally	24
11 Minimum lot sizes for dwelling houses on land within Zone No 2	25
11A Dual occupancies	25
12 Development that must be advertised	26
13 Floor space ratios	26
14 Tree preservation orders	27
15 Services	27
15A Height restriction for buildings on certain land within Zone No 3 (a)	28

16 Development in industrial zones	28
17 Bulky goods retailing	28
18 Development in open space zones	28
19 Foreshore building lines	29
19A Development in foreshore areas	30
19B Foreshore scenic protection area	31
20 Community use of school facilities or sites	31
21 Roads	31
22 Excavation, filling of land	32
23 Acquisition and development of land reserved for arterial roads	32
24 Suspension of certain laws etc	33
25 Temporary use of land	33
26 Development of land for certain additional purposes	34
26AA Development of No 1 Forest Road, Hurstville	34
26A Classification and reclassification of public land as operational land	34
Part 4 Heritage provisions	35
27 Development of heritage items	35
28 Development in the vicinity of heritage items	35
29 Heritage advertisements and notifications	35
30 Conservation incentives	36
31 Submission of heritage assessment	36
Schedule 1 Amendment of other environmental planning instrum	ients 36
Schedule 2 Heritage items	37
Schedule 3 Development of land for certain additional purposes.	41
Schedule 4 Classification and reclassification of public land as operational	
Editorial note	41

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994



Part 1 Preliminary

1 Name of plan

This plan may be cited as *Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994*.

2 Aims, objectives etc

The aims of this plan are:

- (a) to consolidate and update existing planning controls in the City of Hurstville,
- (b) to modify planning controls having regard to growth and change in the City,
- (c) to simplify the general restrictions on development by reducing the number of zones into which land is divided,
- (d) to create a broad framework of planning controls within which the council may, from time to time, develop and adopt more detailed policies and guidelines relating only to matters of significance for local environmental planning,
- (e) to ensure that development is carried out in such a way as to allow the economic and efficient provision of public services and amenities, and
- (f) to ensure the conservation of the historic architecture and the aesthetic character of the City.

3 Land to which plan applies

This plan applies to all land situated in the City of Hurstville, as shown edged by a broken black line and black bars on the map.

4 Relationship to other environmental planning instruments

- (1) This plan repeals:
 - (a) the Hurstville Planning Scheme Ordinance, and
 - (b) all other local environmental plans and deemed environmental planning

instruments which, immediately before the appointed day, applied to land to which this plan applies, but to the extent only to which those plans so applied to that land.

- (2) State Environmental Planning Policy No 25—Residential Allotment Sizes and Dual Occupancy Subdivision does not apply to land to which this plan applies.
- (3) Sydney Regional Environmental Plan No 12—Dual Occupancy does not apply to land to which this plan applies.
- (4) State Environmental Planning Policy No 25—Residential Allotment Sizes and Dual Occupancy Subdivision and Sydney Regional Environmental Plan No 12—Dual Occupancy are amended in the manner set out in Schedule 1.

5 Interpretation

(1) In this plan:

advertising means the use of a building or place for the display of symbols, messages or other devices for promotional purposes or for conveying information, instructions, directions or the like, whether or not the display involves the erection of a structure or the carrying out of a work.

alter, in relation to a heritage item, means:

- (a) make structural changes to the outside of the heritage item, or
- (b) make non-structural changes to the detail, fabric, finish or appearance of the outside of the heritage item, other than changes ensuing from the maintenance of the existing detail, fabric, finish or appearance of the outside of the item.

amusement centre means a building or place (other than a place in a dwelling) used for the purpose of playing:

- (a) billiards, pool or similar games, or
- (b) electrically or mechanically operated amusement devices such as pinball machines and the like, but only if more than 3 such machines are installed in the building or place.

animal establishment means a building or place used for the breeding, boarding, training or keeping of, or for caring for, animals whether or not for commercial purposes, but does not include a veterinary establishment or a building or place used (in conjunction with a dwelling) for the keeping of pets.

appointed day means the day on which this plan takes effect.

aquaculture means the cultivation (including the propagation and rearing) of the living resources of the sea or inland waters, whether or not the cultivation is carried

out in a farm established for that purpose using an artificially created body of water.

arterial road means:

- (a) a road shown on the map by a broken red band,
- (b) a road declared to be a main road under the Roads Act 1993, or
- (c) a road declared to be a secondary road under the Roads Act 1993.

automotive use means a use of a building or work or land for the purpose of fuelling, lubricating, cleaning, caring for, maintaining or repairing motor vehicles or of offering for sale and installing automotive accessories or parts and includes a workshop, a shop for the sale of automotive spare parts, tyres or car batteries, a tyre retreading workshop and any other establishment performing similar functions, but does not include a panel beating workshop (other than a place used for minor panel beating ancillary to a motor showroom) or a service station.

bed and breakfast accommodation means a dwelling house occupied by permanent residents who provide temporary paid accommodation to guests, which may include meals, with not more than three bedrooms.

boarding house means a building or place:

- (a) where accommodation, meals and laundry facilities are provided to the residents of the building or place, and
- (b) which is not licensed to sell liquor within the meaning of the *Liquor Act 1982*.

bulky goods salesroom or showroom means a building or place used for the sale (by retail or auction), hire or display of items (whether goods or materials) which are of such a size, shape or weight as to require:

- (a) a large area for handling, storage or display, or
- (b) direct vehicular access to the site of the building or place by members of the public for the purpose of loading items into their vehicles after purchase,

but does not include a building or place used for the sale of foodstuffs or clothing.

bushfire hazard reduction means a reduction or modification (by controlled burning or mechanical or manual means) of material that constitutes a bushfire hazard.

bushland means land on which there is vegetation which is either a remainder of the natural vegetation of the land or is still representative of the natural vegetation.

business premises means a building or place in which there is carried on an occupation, profession, light industry or trade which provides a service directly and regularly to the public, but does not include a building or place elsewhere defined in

this clause.

car park means a building or place (other than a building or place used in conjunction with a dwelling) used for parking vehicles, whether operated for gain or not, and includes any manoeuvring space and access to that building or place.

caravan park means land used as a site for moveable dwellings, including tents and caravans or other vehicles used for temporary or permanent accommodation.

child care centre means fixed premises (other than the home of the licensee of the child care service) at which a child care service is provided by a person for the purpose of educating, minding or caring for (but without providing residential care for) 4 or more children (disregarding any children who are related to the person providing the service) who are under 6 years of age and who do not ordinarily attend school.

commercial sign means an advertisement, whether illuminated or not, which, in respect of any place or premises to which it is affixed, contains only:

- (a) an identification or description of the place or premises,
- (b) an identification or description of any person residing or carrying on an occupation at the place or premises,
- (c) particulars of any occupation carried on at the place or premises,
- (d) such directions or cautions as are usual or necessary in relation to the place or premises or any occupation carried on there,
- (e) particulars or notifications required or permitted to be displayed by or under any Act or any Act of the Parliament of the Commonwealth,
- (f) particulars relating to the goods, commodities or services dealt with or provided at the place or premises,
- (g) a notice that the place or premises is or are for sale or letting together with particulars of the sale or letting, or
- (h) particulars of any activities held or to be held at the place or premises.

communications facility means a building, structure, work or place used primarily for transmitting or receiving signals for the purpose of communication, and includes radio masts, towers, satellite discs and the like.

community facility means a building or place owned or controlled by a public authority or a body of persons which may provide for the physical, social, cultural or intellectual development or welfare of the local community, but does not include a building or place elsewhere defined in this clause.

community land means land classified as community land within the meaning of the *Local Government Act 1993*.

convenience store means a shop selling a variety of small consumer goods, petrol, oil and petroleum products, whether or not other goods are available for hire.

council means the Council of the City of Hurstville.

demolition, in relation to a heritage item, means the damaging, defacing, destruction, pulling down or removal of the heritage item, in whole or in part.

dual occupancy means two dwellings on a single allotment of land.

dwelling means a room or number of rooms occupied or used, or so constructed or adapted as to be capable of being occupied or used, as a separate residence.

dwelling house means a building containing one but not more than one dwelling.

educational establishment means a building or place used for education (including teaching) and includes:

- (a) a school.
- (b) a tertiary institution, being a university, college of advanced education, teachers' college, technical college or other tertiary college providing formal education which is constituted by or under an Act, and
- (c) an art gallery or museum, not being a gallery or museum in which any items on display are for sale,

whether or not accommodation for staff and students is provided and whether or not used for the purpose of gain.

environmental facilities or works means:

- (a) a structure or work that facilitates public pedestrian access and includes, but is not limited to, nature study or display facilities, walking tracks, boardwalks, pedestrian bridges, duckboards, observation decks, bird hides, fishing decks, or the like, or
- (b) environmental management or restoration works including, but not limited to, bush regeneration, wetlands restoration, erosion and sedimentation works, other drainage works, or the like.

exempt development—see clause 9A.

floor means that space within a building which is situated between one level of the building and the level next above or, if there is no level above, the ceiling or roof above.

floor space ratio means the ratio of the gross floor area of a building to the area of the site on which the building is situated.

generating works means a building or place used for the purpose of making or generating gas, electricity or other forms of energy.

gross floor area means the sum of the areas of each floor of a building where the area of each floor is taken to be the area within the internal face of the external enclosing walls as measured at a height of 1,400 millimetres above each floor level, excluding:

- (a) columns, fin walls, shading devices, awnings and any other elements, projections or works outside the general lines of the outer face of the external wall,
- (b) lift towers, cooling towers, machinery and plant rooms and ancillary storage space and air-conditioning ducts,
- (c) car parking needed to meet any requirements of the council and any internal vehicular or pedestrian access to that parking,
- (d) space for the loading and unloading of goods, and
- (e) internal public arcades and thoroughfares, terraces and balconies and the like.

ground level means the level of a site as if no development had taken place.

group home includes both a permanent group home and a transitional group home.

hazardous industry means an industry which, when in operation and when all measures proposed to minimise its impact on the locality have been employed (including measures to isolate the industry from existing or likely future development on other land in the locality), would pose a significant risk in relation to the locality:

- (a) to human health, life or property, or
- (b) to the biophysical environment.

hazardous storage establishment means an establishment where goods, materials or products are stored which, when in operation and when all measures proposed to minimise its impact on the locality have been employed (including measures to isolate the establishment from existing or likely future development on other land in the locality), would pose a significant risk in relation to the locality:

- (a) to human health, life or property, or
- (b) to the biophysical environment.

health consulting rooms means a room or a number of rooms forming either the whole or part of, attached to, or within the curtilage of, a dwelling house used by not

more than 2 practitioners providing professional treatment or health care services (including dental and optical services) to members of the public.

heritage item means a building, an element of a building, a work, relic, tree or place of heritage significance to the City of Hurstville listed in Schedule 2.

heritage significance means historic, scientific, cultural, social, archaeological, architectural, natural or aesthetic significance.

home activity means any activity or pursuit carried on for personal gain in a building or room or a number of rooms forming part of, attached to, or within the curtilage of, a dwelling where:

- (a) only goods made or produced, or services offered, as a result of the activity or pursuit are displayed, sold or provided,
- (b) the primary use of the dwelling is for residential purposes,
- (c) the activity or pursuit does not:
 - (i) interfere with the amenity of the locality by reason of the emission of noise, vibration, smell, fumes, smoke, vapour, steam, soot, ash, dust, waste water, waste products, grit or oil or otherwise,
 - (ii) involve exposure to view from any public place of any matter,
 - (iii) require the provision of any essential service main of a greater capacity than that available in the locality, or
 - (iv) generate traffic out of keeping with the surrounding area, and
- (d) not more than two persons (including any employee) carry on the activity or pursuit, at least one of whom is a resident of the dwelling.

hospital means a building or place used for the purpose of providing professional health services (including preventative care, diagnosis, medical or surgical treatment or counselling) to people admitted as in-patients, whether or not out-patients are also cared for or treated, and includes:

- (a) ancillary facilities for the accommodation of nurses or other health care workers, ancillary shops or refreshment rooms and ancillary accommodation for persons receiving health care or for their visitors, and
- (b) facilities situated in the building or at the place and used for educational or research purposes, whether or not they are used only by hospital staff or health care workers, and whether or not any such use is a commercial use.

housing for aged or disabled persons means residential accommodation which may take any building form, which is, or is intended to be, used as housing for the

permanent accommodation of aged persons or disabled persons.

industry means the manufacturing, assembling, altering, repairing, renovating, ornamenting, finishing, cleaning, washing, dismantling, processing or adapting of any goods or articles for a commercial purpose, but does not include anything elsewhere defined in this clause (except hazardous, light and offensive industries).

landscaped area means that part of a site area which is not occupied by any building and includes so much of that part as is used, or to be used, for swimming pools, recreation areas, lawns, gardens or the like, but does not include so much of that part as is used, or to be used, for driveways or parking areas.

light industry means an industry in which the processes carried on, or the transportation involved, or the machinery or materials used, do not interfere unreasonably with the amenity of the neighbourhood, but does not include anything (other than industry) elsewhere defined in this clause.

maintenance means the continuous protective care of the fabric of a heritage item and its setting.

materials recycling yard means a building or place used for the collecting, dismantling, storing, abandoning or recycling of second-hand or scrap materials for the purpose of resale.

medical centre means a building or place used for the purpose of providing professional health services (including preventative care, diagnosis, medical or surgical treatment or counselling) to out-patients only.

multiple dwellings means a building or buildings, consisting of 3 or more dwellings (whether or not attached), where each dwelling has an individual entrance and direct private access to private open space at natural ground level, and includes villas, town houses, terraces, cluster housing, and the like.

offensive industry means an industry which, when in operation and when all measures proposed to minimise its impact on the locality have been employed (including measures to isolate the industry from existing or likely future development on other land in the locality), would emit a polluting discharge (including noise) in a manner which would have a significant adverse impact in the locality or on the development.

offensive storage establishment means any establishment where goods, materials or products are stored which, when in operation and when all measures proposed to minimise its impact on the locality have been employed (including measures to isolate the establishment from existing or likely future development on other land in the locality), would emit a polluting discharge (including noise) in a manner which would have a significant adverse impact in the locality or on the development.

office premises means a building or place used for the purpose of administrative, clerical, technical, professional or similar activities (except dealing with members of the public otherwise than by appointment), but does not include a building or place elsewhere defined in this clause.

operational land means land classified as operational land within the meaning of the *Local Government Act 1993*.

panel beating workshop means a building or place used for the purpose of carrying out repairs to motor vehicles and agricultural machinery, where the work involved includes:

- (a) body building,
- (b) panel beating (which may or may not involve dismantling), and
- (c) spray painting.

permanent group home means a dwelling:

- (a) which is used to provide a household environment for disabled persons or socially disadvantaged persons, whether those persons are related or not, and
- (b) which is occupied by the persons referred to in paragraph (a) as a single household, with or without paid or unpaid supervision or care and with or without payment for board and lodging being required,

but does not include a building to which State Environmental Planning Policy No 5—Housing for Aged or Disabled Persons applies.

place of worship means a building or place used for the purposes of religious worship, whether or not the building or place is also used for counselling, social events, instruction or religious training by a congregation or religious group.

plant nursery means a building or place used for both the growing and selling by retail of plants, whether or not landscape supplies (including earth products) and other landscape and horticultural products are also sold there.

plant and equipment hire establishment means a building or place where plant and equipment are stored, displayed and hired or leased to persons for temporary use, but does not include premises used for the purpose of hiring home entertainment equipment, such as stereo sound systems, televisions, video cassette recorders, video tapes and the like.

public building means a building or place used to carry on a business or as an office by a public authority or an organisation established for public purposes.

public utility undertaking means any undertaking carried on by, or by authority of,

any Government department, or in pursuance of any Commonwealth or State Act, for the purpose of:

- (a) railway, road, water or air transport, or wharf or river undertakings, or
- (b) the provision of sewerage or drainage services, or
- (c) the supply of water, hydraulic power, electricity or gas.

recreation area means:

- (a) a children's playground,
- (b) an area used for sporting activities or sporting facilities, or
- (c) an area used to provide facilities for recreational activities which promote the physical, cultural or intellectual welfare of persons within the community, being facilities provided by:
 - (i) the council, or
 - (ii) a body of persons associated for the purpose of promoting the physical, cultural or intellectual welfare of persons within the community,

and includes golf courses, tennis courts and bowling greens and any ancillary club building, but does not include a racecourse or a showground.

recreation facility means a building or place used exclusively for a sporting activity, or exercise or for a leisure activity, whether operated for the purpose of gain or not, but does not include a building or place elsewhere defined in this clause.

refreshment room means a restaurant, cafe, tea room, eating house or the like.

relic means any deposit, object or material evidence (terrestrial or underwater, relating to the use or settlement of the area of the City of Hurstville which is 50 or more years old.

residential flat building means a building containing 2 or more dwellings, but does not include anything elsewhere defined in this clause except dwellings.

residential office means a building or room or a number of rooms (forming part of, attached to, or within the curtilage of, a dwelling) in which a business or profession is carried on by a permanent resident of the dwelling and where:

- (a) not more than 2 persons practise or are employed on the premises at any one time, and
- (b) no goods are sold or displayed on the premises.

service station means a building or place used for the fuelling of motor vehicles

involving the sale by retail of petrol, oil and other petroleum products whether or not the building or place is also used for any one or more of the following purposes:

- (a) the hiring of trailers,
- (b) the retail selling or the installing of spare parts and accessories for motor vehicles,
- (c) the washing and greasing of motor vehicles,
- (d) the repairing and servicing of motor vehicles (other than body building, panel beating or spray painting),
- (e) the retail selling or hiring of small consumer goods.

shop means a building or place used for the purpose of selling (whether by retail or auction), or hiring (or displaying for the purpose of selling or hiring) items (whether goods or materials).

site area, in relation to development, means the area of land to which an application for consent to carry out development relates, but does not include any part of that land on which the development is not permitted by or under this plan or any other environmental planning instrument.

the Act means the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979.

the map means the map marked "Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994", as amended by the maps (or specified sheets of maps) marked as follows:

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 2)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 4)—Sheets 3 and 4

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 5)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 6)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 14)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 15)—Sheets 1 and 2

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 16)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 17)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 21)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 25)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 26)—Sheet 1

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 29)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 30)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 31)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 32)

Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 34)

transitional group home means a dwelling:

- (a) which is used to provide temporary accommodation, for the purpose of relief or rehabilitation, for disabled persons or socially disadvantaged persons, whether those persons are related or not, and
- (b) which is occupied by the persons referred to in paragraph (a) as a single household, either with or without paid or unpaid supervision or care and with or without payment for board and lodging being required,

but does not include a building to which *State Environmental Planning Policy No 5—Housing for Aged or Disabled Persons* applies.

transport depot means a building or place used for the parking or storage of motor-powered or motor-drawn vehicles used in connection with a passenger transport undertaking, business, industry or shop.

utility installation means a building or work used for a public utility undertaking.

veterinary establishment means a building or place used for the purpose of the medical or surgical treatment of animals, whether or not animals are kept or boarded on the premises.

warehouse or distribution centre means a building or place used for the principal purpose of storing, handling or displaying items (whether goods or materials) which have been produced or manufactured for sale, other than retail sale to the public from the building or place.

(2) In this plan:

- (a) a reference to a building or place used for a purpose includes a reference to a building or place intended to be used for the purpose,
- (b) a reference to a map is a reference to a map deposited in the office of the council, and
- (c) a reference to land within a zone specified in the Table to Part 2 is a reference to land shown on the map in the manner indicated in clause 7 as the means of identifying land of the zone so specified.

6 Consent authority

The council is the consent authority for the purposes of this plan.

Part 2 General restrictions on development of land

7 Zones indicated on the map

For the purposes of this plan, land to which this plan applies is within a zone specified below if the land is shown on the map in the manner specified below in relation to that zone.

Zone No 2 (Residential Zone)—coloured light pink

Zone No 3 (a) (General Business Zone)—coloured light blue

Zone No 3 (b) (City Centre Business Zone)—coloured dark blue

Zone No 3 (c) (Business Centre Zone)—coloured navy blue

Zone No 4 (Light Industrial Zone)—coloured light purple

Zone No 5 (a) (General Special Uses Zone)—coloured yellow

Zone No 5 (b) (Railways Special Uses Zone)—coloured blue-purple

Zone No 6 (a) (Open Space Zone)—coloured green

Zone No 6 (b) (Private Open Space Zone)—coloured green with yellow edging

Zone No 7 (Waterways Zone)—uncoloured with dark blue edging

Zone No 9 (Arterial Road Reservation Zone)—broken red band with black edging

8 Zone objectives and development control table

- (1) The objectives of each zone are set out in the Table to this Part. A copy of the objectives of each zone appears on the map.
- (2) Except as otherwise provided by this plan, in relation to land within a zone specified in the Table to this Part, the purposes (if any) for which:
 - (a) development may be carried out without development consent,
 - (b) development may be carried out only with development consent, and
 - (c) development is prohibited,

are specified under the headings "Without development consent", "Only with development consent" and "Prohibited", respectively, appearing in the matter relating to that zone.

(3) Except as otherwise provided by this plan, the council may grant consent to the carrying out of development on land to which this plan applies only if the council is of the opinion that the carrying out of the development is consistent with the objectives of the zone within which the development is proposed to be carried out and has considered the extent to which the proposed development is consistent with those objectives.

9 Council policies

The council may only grant consent to the development of land where it has taken into consideration any planning and design principles or policies adopted by the council from time to time which may be relevant to the particular development.

Table

Zone No 2 (Residential Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to preserve and enhance the character and amenity of established residential areas,
- (b) to allow a variety of housing types within existing residential areas,
- (c) to encourage the conservation of residential areas which include individual buildings and streets of heritage significance,
- (d) to encourage greater visual amenity by requiring landscaping and permitting a greater variety of building materials and flexibility of design,
- (e) to enable redevelopment for medium density housing forms, including townhouses, villas, cluster housing, semi-detached housing, residential flat buildings and the like, where such development does not interfere with the amenity of surrounding residential areas, and
- (f) to allow people to carry out a reasonable range of activities from their homes, where such activities are not likely to adversely affect the living environment of neighbours.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Advertising; animal establishments; bed and breakfast accommodation; carparks; child care centres; commercial signs; community facilities; dual occupancies; dwelling houses; educational establishments; group homes; health consulting rooms; home activities; hospitals; housing for aged or disabled persons; multiple dwellings; places of worship; recreation areas; recreation facilities; residential flat buildings; residential offices; roads.

3 Prohibited

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 2.

Zone No 3 (a) (General Business Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to provide opportunities for retail and other business development in business centres outside the Hurstville Town Centre, and
- (b) to provide opportunities for associated development such as parking, service industries and the like, and
- (c) to preserve the character of neighbourhood business centres by limiting the residential component of development.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 3.

3 Prohibited

Amusement centres; animal establishments; automotive uses; boarding houses; caravan parks; dwellings (other than those attached to other buildings the use of which is permissible in the zone); gas holders and generating works; group homes; housing for aged or disabled persons; industries; hazardous industries; hazardous storage establishments; institutions; liquid fuel depots; materials recycling yards; offensive industries; offensive storage establishments; panel beating workshops; plant and equipment hire establishments; transport depots; warehouse and distribution centres; wholesale markets.

Zone No 3 (b) (City Centre Business Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to designate sufficient areas of land to meet the projected needs of the Hurstville Town Centre as a multi-functional regional centre,
- (b) to facilitate development of land within the Hurstville Town Centre for commercial, retail, residential and community purposes,
- (c) to provide a single business zone for the Hurstville Town Centre as a sub-regional centre,

- (d) to facilitate the implementation of a development control plan for the Hurstville Town Centre:
 - (i) by introducing appropriate floor space ratio controls,
 - (ii) by encouraging an economically viable retail core which is centrally located and in close proximity to public transport,
 - (iii) by enhancing employment opportunities and to service the needs of the local and regional community,
 - (iv) by encouraging and facilitating the use of public transport,
 - (v) by providing and enhancing pedestrian and public open space areas for shoppers and workers,
 - (vi) by maintaining and improving the environmental and aesthetic quality of the Hurstville Town Centre and its surrounds,
 - (vii) by ensuring adequate and accessible off-street car parking, and
- (e) to improve traffic flow in and around the Hurstville Town Centre.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 3.

3 Prohibited

Amusement centres; animal establishments; boarding houses; caravan parks; gas holders and generating works; hazardous industry; hazardous storage establishments; industries; institutions; materials recycling yards; offensive industries; offensive storage establishments; panel beating workshops; transport depots; warehouse or distribution centres.

Zone No 3 (c) (Business Centre Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to maintain a commercial and retail focus for larger scale commercial precincts,
- (b) to allow for residential development in mixed use buildings, with non-residential uses on at least the ground level and residential uses above, so as to promote the vitality of business centres, and
- (c) to provide opportunities for associated development such as parking, service industries

and the like.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gasholders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 3.

3 Prohibited

Amusement centres; animal establishments; automotive uses; boarding houses; caravan parks; dwellings (other than those attached to other buildings the use of which is permissible in the zone); gas holders and generating works; group homes; hazardous industries; hazardous storage establishments; housing for aged or disabled persons; industries; institutions; liquid fuel depots; materials recycling yards; offensive industries; offensive storage establishments; panel beating workshops; plant and equipment hire establishments; transport depots; warehouse or distribution centres; wholesale markets.

Zone No 4 (Light Industrial Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to accommodate both traditional and modern forms of light industrial, warehousing and like development outside areas used or zoned for residential or business purposes and so encourage economic and employment growth in Hurstville,
- (b) to ensure industrial development creates areas which are pleasant to work in, safe and efficient in terms of transportation, land utilisation and service distribution,
- (c) to encourage development of, and accommodate innovation in, the sources of economic growth,
- (d) to enhance and improve the physical environment of the city by minimising disturbances caused by air pollutants, water pollutants, noise pollutants and other pollutants,
- (e) to enable limited retailing for bulky goods where, in the opinion of the Council, this is unlikely to detract from the role and function of land zoned for business purposes,
- (f) to enable development for the purposes of retailing only where it is associated with, and ancillary to, manufacturing purposes on the same land or where it serves the daily convenience needs of the local workforce,
- (g) to enable development for the purposes of commercial offices only where it is associated with, and ancillary to, industrial, warehousing or like purposes on the same land or where it serves the daily convenience needs of the local workforce, and

(h) to enable development for the purposes of community facilities such as child care facilities either in association with or independently of other permitted development to serve the needs of the workforce of the area.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 3.

3 Prohibited

Boarding houses; business premises, office premises and shops (other than those ordinarily incidental or subsidiary to industry, or which are primarily intended to serve persons occupied or employed in uses otherwise permitted in this zone, or which by virtue of their nature, the services provided, or the products produced, distributed or sold are, in the opinion of the council, appropriately located in an industrial zone); caravan parks; dual occupancies; dwellings (other than those attached to and ancillary to other buildings permitted in this zone); educational establishments; group homes; hazardous industries; hazardous storage establishments; hospitals; housing for aged or disabled persons; industries other than light industries; institutions; liquid fuel depots; multiple dwellings; mines; motels; offensive industries; offensive storage establishments; residential flat buildings; transport depots.

Zone No 5 (a) (General Special Uses Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to accommodate development by public authorities on publicly owned land,
- (b) to accommodate private educational, religious or similar purposes on privately owned land,
- (c) to allow appropriate community uses,
- (d) to enable associated and ancillary development, and
- (e) to identify and protect land intended to be acquired for special uses.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Advertising; commercial signs; roads; the particular purpose indicated by red lettering on the map and purposes ordinarily incidental or subsidiary to that purpose; any public purpose.

3 Prohibited

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 2.

Zone No 5 (b) (Railway Special Uses Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to accommodate development for railways and associated purposes on railway land, and
- (b) to encourage the redevelopment of railway land and air space in the vicinity of railway stations to take advantage of public transport accessibility.

1 Without development consent

Advertising; exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 3.

3 Prohibited

Amusement centres; animal establishments; automotive uses; boarding houses; caravan parks; convenience stores; gas holders; generating works; group homes; hazardous industries; hazardous storage establishments; hospitals; housing for aged or disabled persons; industries other than light industries; liquid fuel depots; materials recycling yards; offensive industries; offensive storage establishments; panel beating workshops; plant and equipment hire establishments; service stations; warehouse or distribution centres.

Zone No 6 (a) (Open Space Zone)

Zone objectives

The objectives of this zone are:

- (a) to recognise existing publicly owned land used or capable of being used for public recreation purposes, and
- (b) to identify and protect land intended to be acquired for public open space.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Advertising; buildings ordinarily incidental or subsidiary to the purposes of landscaping,

gardening or bushfire hazard reduction; commercial signs; community facilities; recreation areas; recreation facilities; refreshment rooms; roads; works (but not buildings) for the purposes of landscaping or gardening.

3 Prohibited

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 2.

Zone No 6 (b) (Private Open Space Zone)

Zone objective

The objective of this zone is to enable private recreation facilities to be provided on privately owned land.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Advertising; buildings ordinarily incidental or subsidiary to the purposes of landscaping, gardening or bushfire hazard reduction; clubs; commercial signs; community facilities; recreation areas; recreation facilities; refreshment rooms; roads; works (but not buildings) for the purposes of landscaping or gardening.

3 Prohibited

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 2.

Zone No 7 (Waterways Zone)

Zone objective

The objective of this zone is to ensure any development of land below mean high water mark is carried out in an environmentally sensitive manner, having particular regard to the nature and function of the waterways.

1 Without development consent

Exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Aquaculture; boatsheds; dredging; environmental facilities or works; marinas; oyster farms; reclamation; roads; swimming enclosures; watercraft launching and landing facilities.

3 Prohibited

Any purpose other than a purpose included in item 1 or 2.

Zone No 9 (Arterial Road Reservation Zone)

Zone objective

The objective of this zone is to identify and protect land intended to be acquired for new arterial roads or the widening of existing arterial roads.

1 Without development consent

Arterial roads; arterial road widening; exempt development; public utility undertakings other than gas holders or generating works.

2 Only with development consent

Advertising.

3 Prohibited

Any purposes other than a purpose included in item 1.

Part 3 Special provisions

9A What is exempt and complying development

- (1) Development of minimal environmental impact listed as exempt development in Hurstville Development Control Plan No 14—Exempt and Complying Development (as adopted by the council on 3 November 1999) is **exempt development**, despite any other provisions of this plan.
- (2) Development listed as complying development in *Hurstville Development Control Plan No 14—Exempt and Complying Development* (as adopted by the council on 3 November 1999) is *complying development* if:
 - (a) it is local development of a kind that can be carried out with consent on the land on which it is proposed, and
 - (b) it is not an existing use, as defined in section 106 of the Act.
- (3) Development is exempt or complying development only if it complies with the development standards and other requirements applied to the development by *Hurstville Development Control Plan No 14—Exempt and Complying Development* (as adopted by the council on 3 November 1999).
- (4) A complying development certificate issued for any complying development is to be subject to the conditions for the development specified in *Hurstville Development Control Plan No 14—Exempt and Complying Development* adopted by the council (as in force when the certificate is issued).

10 Subdivision generally

A person may subdivide land to which this plan applies but only with the consent of the council.

11 Minimum lot sizes for dwelling houses on land within Zone No 2

- (1) The minimum allotment size for the erection of a dwelling house on land within Zone No 2 is 450 m² and the allotment must have a width of at least 15 metres.
- (2) Notwithstanding subclause (1), the minimum allotment size for the erection of a dwelling house on a battleaxe allotment on land within Zone No 2 is 550 m² and the allotment must have a width of at least 18 metres.
- (3) Notwithstanding subclause (1) and (2), the minimum allotment size for the erection of a dwelling house on land within Zone No 2 shown by distinctive hatching on the map is 550 m² for the allotment at the front and 650 m² for the battleaxe allotment.
- (4) The area of the access corridor to a battleaxe allotment is not to be included in the calculation of the area of the allotment.
- (5) This clause does not prohibit the erection of a dwelling house in Zone No 2 on an allotment of land that existed as a separate allotment on the appointed day.

11A Dual occupancies

- (1) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this plan, the objectives of this clause are to:
 - (a) prohibit the creation of a second detached dwelling within the backyard of an existing property, except in respect of corner allotments or sites which have rear lane or dual street access, and
 - (b) encourage the development of a second dwelling in the form of:
 - (i) first floor additions to an existing detached dwelling, or
 - (ii) new attached dwellings, and
 - (c) allow minor extensions to an existing detached dwelling to provide additional floor space required to create a second dwelling.
- (2) Unless otherwise provided for in this plan, this clause applies to all land within the local government area of the City of Hurstville.
- (3) The council must not consent to the erection of a second detached dwelling in the backyard of a dwelling house except in respect of corner allotments or sites which have rear lane or dual street access.
- (4) The council may consent to the creation of a second attached dwelling at the rear of an existing dwelling house if:
 - (a) any additional floor space to be created does not constitute more than 20% of the total site area, and

- (b) the length of any building extension does not exceed 25% of the shortest perpendicular distance measured from the rear alignment of the existing dwelling to the rear boundary of the allotment, and
- (c) such an addition is of single storey construction.
- (5) For the purposes of this clause, an **attached dwelling** means a dwelling attached to another dwelling by a common wall, where the dwellings maintain the appearance of a single integrated building. Dwellings are not attached dwellings for the purposes of this clause where they are connected by breezeways, carports or the like.

12 Development that must be advertised

The following development is identified as advertised development:

- (a) development of land for the purposes of multiple dwellings,
- (b) development of land for the purposes of residential flat buildings consisting of 5 or more dwellings,
- (c) development of land within Zone No 2 for purposes other than residential purposes, health consulting rooms, home activities or residential offices,
- (d) development that is specified in *Hurstville Development Control Plan No* 17—Neighbour Notification and Advertising of Development Applications, as adopted by the council on 1 March 2000, as advertised development.

13 Floor space ratios

- (1) The maximum floor space ratio for a building or buildings not used for residential purposes within Zone No 2 is 0.5:1.
- (2) For buildings within Zone No 3 (a):
 - (a) the maximum floor space ratio overall is 1.5:1, and
 - (b) the maximum floor space ratio for the exclusively non-residential component is 1:1, and
 - (c) the maximum floor space ratio for the exclusively residential component is 0.5:1, except for land within Zone No 3 (a) situated in Riverwood or Beverly Hills.
- (2A) For buildings within Zone No 3 (c):
 - (a) the maximum floor space ratio overall is 1.5:1, and
 - (b) the maximum floor space ratio for the exclusively non-residential component is 1:1.
- (3) The maximum floor space ratio for a building within Zone No 4 is 1:1.

(4) The area of the access corridor for a battleaxe allotment is not to be included in the calculation of the floor space ratio of any building on the allotment.

14 Tree preservation orders

- (1) The council may, by resolution, make a tree preservation order.
- (2) A tree preservation order may prohibit the ringbarking, cutting down, topping, lopping, removal, injuring or destroying of trees without the consent of the council.
- (3) A tree preservation order comes into force on the day a notice stating that the order has been made is first published in a newspaper circulating at least once weekly in the City of Hurstville.
- (4) A tree preservation order, and the notice referred to in subclause (3), must specify the types or sizes of trees, or identify the locations of the trees, that are covered by the order.
- (5) Where a tree preservation order is in force a person must not ringbark, cut down, top, lop, remove, injure or destroy any tree covered by the order without the consent of the council.
- (6) Subclause (5) does not apply where it can be demonstrated to the satisfaction of the council that the tree is dying, dead or has become dangerous.
- (7) When considering an application for a consent referred to in subclause (5) the council must make an assessment of the importance of the tree or trees in relation to:
 - (a) soil stability and prevention of land degradation,
 - (b) scenic or environmental amenity, and
 - (c) vegetation systems and natural wildlife habitats.
- (8) This clause does not apply to any trees that are required to be trimmed in accordance with clause 23 of the *Electricity (Overhead Line Safety) Regulation 1991*.

15 Services

Before granting consent to the carrying out of development on land for any purpose the council must be satisfied that:

- (a) facilities for the supply of water and for the removal or disposal of sewage and drainage are available to that land, or
- (b) arrangements satisfactory to the Water Board for the provision of these facilities have been made.

15A Height restriction for buildings on certain land within Zone No 3 (a)

- (1) This clause applies to all land within Zone No 3 (a) situated in the Peakhurst Ward, expect land within that zone at Riverwood. The land to which this clause applies is shown edged heavy black on the map marked "Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 13)".
- (2) Despite any other provision of this plan, the Council must not consent to the erection of any building exceeding 2 storeys in height on land to which this clause applies.

16 Development in industrial zones

- (1) The council may grant consent to the carrying out of development on and within Zone No 4 for the purpose of shops (other than bulky goods salesrooms or showrooms) or for commercial purposes only where it is satisfied that:
 - (a) where the proposed development may otherwise have been carried out within a business centre in the locality, suitable land for the development is not available in that business centre, and
 - (b) the proposed development is of a type appropriate to an industrial zone, or to the general character of existing structures or uses within the industrial zone.
- (2) The council may grant consent to the carrying out of development on land within Zone No 4 for the purpose of a panel beating workshop only where it is satisfied that:
 - (a) the land in question does not adjoin land within a residential zone, and
 - (b) appropriate arrangements are made to store on the site of the proposed development and either within a building or within a suitably screened area all vehicles awaiting or undergoing repair, awaiting collection or otherwise involved with the proposed workshop.

17 Bulky goods retailing

The council may grant consent to the carrying out of development on land within Zone No 4 for the purposes of a bulky goods showroom or salesroom only if it is satisfied that:

- (a) suitable land for the development is not available in any nearby business centre, and
- (b) the carrying out of the development would not, by reason of the number of retail outlets which exist or are proposed on the land, conflict with the objectives of Zone No 4.

18 Development in open space zones

(1) When determining an application for consent to carry out development on land within Zone No 6 (a) or 6 (b), the council must consider:

- (a) the need for the proposed development on that land,
- (b) the impact of the proposed development on the existing or likely future use of the land, and
- (c) the need to retain the land for its existing or likely future use.
- (2) Where any land within Zone No 6 (a) is not under the ownership of the council, the owner of that land may, by notice in writing, require the council to acquire the land.
- (3) On receipt of a notice referred to in subclause (2), the council shall acquire the land, unless the land might reasonably be required to be dedicated for public open space.
- (4) Any land within Zone No 6 (a) which is not under the ownership of the council (may with the consent of the council) be used for any purpose which is permissible (either with or without development consent) on land adjoining the land in question, prior to that land's being acquired by the council.
- (5) The council may grant consent as referred to in subclause (4) only after it has considered:
 - (a) the effects of the proposed development on the costs of acquisition,
 - (b) the imminence of acquisition, and
 - (c) the costs associated with the reinstatement of the land for the purpose for which it is zoned.

19 Foreshore building lines

- (1) The council may, by resolution, fix a foreshore building line in respect of any bay, river, creek or waterway.
- (2) A foreshore building line fixed in accordance with subclause (1) shall be shown on a map or series of maps and shall come into effect on the date a notice stating that the line has been fixed and specifying its location is first published in a newspaper circulating at least once weekly in the City of Hurstville.
- (3) Except as provided by subclauses (5) and (6), a building shall not be erected between a foreshore building line and the bay, river, creek or waterway in respect of which the line is fixed.
- (4) The council may, by resolution, alter or abolish any foreshore building line fixed in accordance with this clause where the levels, depth or other exceptional features of the site make it necessary or expedient to do so.
- (5) A person may, with the consent of the council granted after the council has considered the probable aesthetic appearance of the proposed structure in relation to

the foreshore, erect:

- (a) baths,
- (b) boat sheds,
- (c) dressing sheds,
- (d) wharves,
- (e) jetties,
- (f) structures below the surface of the ground,
- (g) swimming pools,
- (h) pergolas, or
- (i) boundary fences,

between a foreshore building line and the bay, river or creek in respect of which the line is fixed.

(6) The council may grant consent to the erection of a building even though part of the building will be located between the foreshore building line and the bay, river or creek in respect of which the line is fixed, but only if the levels, depth or other exceptional features of the site make if necessary or expedient for the building to be so located, and the council has taken into consideration the probable aesthetic appearance of the proposed development in relation to the foreshore.

19A Development in foreshore areas

Before granting consent to the development of land within or adjoining land within Zone No 7. the council must be satisfied that:

- (a) it has appropriately considered the appearance of the development from both the waterway and adjacent foreshore areas,
- (b) the development will not cause any pollution or siltation of the waterway,
- (c) the development will not have any adverse effects on surrounding uses, marine habitats, wetland areas or flora and fauna habitats,
- (d) the development will not cause significant runoff, and will not result in inappropriate and excessive excavation or have an adverse effect on drainage patterns,
- (e) the development will not cause congestion of, or generate conflicts between, people using open space areas or the waterway (or both),
- (f) the development will not adversely affect the historic, scientific, cultural, social,

- archaeological, architectural, natural or aesthetic significance of any heritage item, or any other building, work, area or place relating to the environmental heritage on or forming part of the land, or on or forming part of surrounding land, and
- (g) the development will not adversely affect the natural topography, any natural rock formations or significant vegetation located on or adjoining the land.

19B Foreshore scenic protection area

- (1) This clause applies to land within a foreshore scenic protection area, which is land shown edged heavy black with diagonal hatching on the map marked "foreshore scenic protection area".
- (2) A dwelling house must not be erected on land within a foreshore scenic protection area, except with the consent of the council.
- (3) The minimum density requirement for the erection of more than one dwelling on land within a foreshore scenic protection area is 500 square metres per dwelling.
- (4) The council must not grant consent to the carrying out of any development on land to which this clause applies unless it has considered the following:
 - (a) the appearance of the proposed development from both the waterway and adjacent foreshore areas,
 - (b) the likely impact of the proposed development on views from adjoining properties and public places to the waterway and adjacent foreshore areas,
 - (c) the likely effect of the proposed development on the natural topography, natural rock formations, canopy vegetation, or any other significant vegetation,
 - (d) the design of the proposed development and selection of materials and their impact on the character of the locality and landscaped open space on the site.

20 Community use of school facilities or sites

- (1) Any educational establishment (including its site and facilities) may, with the consent of the council, be used for any community purpose (including meeting rooms, public halls, entertainment and recreation) whether for commercial purposes or not.
- (2) Nothing in this clause requires development consent to be granted for the carrying out of development on any land if that development could, but for this clause, be carried out on that land without development consent.

21 Roads

(1) A person may, with the consent of the council, carry out development on any part of a public road, or any other land shown uncoloured on the map, for any purpose which is permissible on land adjoining that road.

- (2) Despite subclause (1), development of the land referred to in that subclause for the purposes of a public utility undertaking, or by the Roads and Traffic Authority for arterial road purposes, may be carried out without the consent of the council.
- (3) Where any land shown uncoloured on the map is not under the ownership of the council, the owner of that land may, by notice in writing, require the council to acquire the land.
- (4) On receipt of a notice referred to in subclause (3), the council shall acquire the land, unless the land might reasonably be required to be dedicated for public roads.
- (5) The council may grant consent required by subclause (1), in respect of and which it does not own, only after it has considered:
 - (a) the effects of the proposed development on the costs of acquisition,
 - (b) the imminence of acquisition, and
 - (c) the costs associated with the reinstatement of the land for the purpose for which it is to be acquired.

22 Excavation, filling of land

- (1) A person may excavate or fill any land to which this plan applies only with the consent of the council.
- (2) When considering an application for consent required by subclause (1), the council shall have particular regard to:
 - (a) the likely disruption of, or detrimental effect on, existing drainage patterns and soil stability in the locality, and
 - (b) the effect of the proposed works on the likely future use or redevelopment of the land.
- (3) Subclause (1) does not apply to any excavation or filling of land associated with minor landscaping or similar works.

23 Acquisition and development of land reserved for arterial roads

- (1) The owner of any land within Zone No 9 may, by notice in writing, request the Roads and Traffic Authority to acquire that land.
- (2) On receipt of a notice referred to in subclause (1), the Roads and Traffic Authority shall acquire the land in accordance with its current policies on acquisition at the time) unless the land might reasonably be required to be dedicated for public roads.
- (3) A person may, with the consent of the council and the concurrence of the Roads and Traffic Authority, carry out development on land within Zone No 9 for any purpose

which is permissible on land adjoining that land.

- (4) The Roads and Traffic Authority may grant concurrence required by subclause (3) only after it has made an assessment of:
 - (a) the effects of the proposed development on the costs of acquisition,
 - (b) the imminence of acquisition, and
 - (c) the costs associated with the reinstatement of the land or the purpose of which it is to be acquired.
- (5) The council may grant consent required by subclause (3) only after it has made an assessment of:
 - (a) the need for the proposed development on the land,
 - (b) the impact of the proposed development on the existing or likely future use of the land, and
 - (c) the need to retain the land for its existing or likely future use.

24 Suspension of certain laws etc

- (1) For the purpose of enabling development to be carried out in accordance with this plan or with a consent granted under the Act, the operation of any covenant, agreement or similar instrument imposing restrictions on development shall not apply to the development (to the extent necessary to serve that purpose).
- (2) Nothing in subclause (1) shall affect the rights or interests of any statutory authority under any registered instrument.
- (3) Pursuant to section 28 of the Act, before the making of this plan, the Governor approved of subclauses (1) and (2).

25 Temporary use of land

Notwithstanding any other provisions of this plan, the council may grant consent to development on land within any zone for any temporary purpose for a maximum period of 28 days, whether consecutive or not, in any one year provided the council is satisfied that:

- (a) the temporary purpose is necessary and reasonable for the economic use of the land pending its development in accordance with this plan,
- (b) the temporary purpose will not prejudice the carrying out of development on the land in accordance with this plan, and
- (c) appropriate arrangements are made for the removal of the use and any associated

structures at the end of the period specified in the development consent.

26 Development of land for certain additional purposes

Notwithstanding the provisions of this plan, a person may, with the consent of the council, carry out development on land referred to in Column 1 of Schedule 3 for a purpose specified in Column 2 of that Schedule subject to such conditions, if any, as are so specified.

26AA Development of No 1 Forest Road, Hurstville

Residential development of Lot 10 in DP 776811, known as No 1 Forest Road, Hurstville; shall be carried out in accordance with the following conditions:

- (a) the site shall be consolidated and developed with Lot 4 in DP 975238 known as No 126 Botany Street, Hurstville, and
- (b) these consolidated lands shall be restricted to a maximum residential density of 150m² per dwelling.

26A Classification and reclassification of public land as operational land

- (1) The public land described in Schedule 4 is classified, or reclassified, as operational land for the purposes of the *Local Government Act 1993*, subject to this clause.
- (2) The amendments made by the *Local Government Amendment (Community Land Management) Act 1998* to section 30 of the *Local Government Act 1993* do not apply to the land described in Part 1 of Schedule 4.
- (3) Land described in Part 2 of Schedule 4:
 - (a) to the extent (if any) that the land is a public reserve, does not cease to be a public reserve, and
 - (b) continues to be affected by any trusts, estates, interests, dedications, conditions, restrictions or covenants by which it was affected before its classification, or reclassification, as operational land.
- (4) Land described in Columns 1 and 2 of Part 3 of Schedule 4, to the extent (if any) that it is a public reserve, ceases to be a public reserve on the commencement of the relevant amending plan and, by the operation of that plan, is discharged from all trusts, estates, interests, dedications, conditions, restrictions and covenants affecting the land or any part of the land except those (if any) specified opposite the land in Column 3 of Part 3 of Schedule 4.
- (5) In this clause, **the relevant amending plan**, in relation to land described in Part 3 of Schedule 4, means the local environmental plan cited at the end of the description of the land.

(6) Before the relevant amending plan inserted the description of land into Part 3 of Schedule 4, the Governor approved of subclause (4) applying to the land.

Part 4 Heritage provisions

27 Development of heritage items

- (1) In respect of a building, work, relic, tree or place that is a heritage item, a person may:
 - (a) demolish or alter the building or work,
 - (b) damage or move the relic, or excavate for the purpose of exposing the relic,
 - (c) damage or despoil the place or tree,
 - (d) erect a building on, or subdivide, land on which the building, work or relic is situated or that comprises the place, or
 - (e) damage any tree on land in which the building, work or relic is situated or on the land which comprises the place,
 - only with the consent of the Council.
- (2) The council may grant consent to a development application required by subclause (1) only if it has taken into consideration the extent to which the carrying out of the proposed development would affect the heritage significance of the item and any stylistic or horticultural features of its setting.

28 Development in the vicinity of heritage items

The Council may grant consent to an application to carry out development on land in the vicinity of a heritage item only if it has made an assessment of the effect the carrying out of that development will have on the heritage significance of the item and its setting.

29 Heritage advertisements and notifications

- (1) Except as provided by subclause (2):
 - (a) the following is identified as advertised development:
 - (i) the demolition of a building or work that is a heritage item, and
 - (ii) the use of a building or land referred to in clause 30 for a purpose which, but for that clause, would be prohibited under this plan, and
 - (b) where a person makes a development application to demolish a building or work that is a heritage item, the council must not grant consent to that application until 28 days after the council has notified the Secretary of the Heritage Council of its intention to do so.

(2) Subclause (1) does not apply to the partial demolition of a heritage item if, in the opinion of the council, the partial demolition will be of a minor nature and will not adversely affect the heritage significance of the heritage item, in relation to the environmental heritage of the City of Hurstville.

30 Conservation incentives

- (1) Nothing in this plan prevents the council from granting consent to an application or consent to the use, for any purpose, of a building that is a heritage item or the land on which the building is erected if it is satisfied that:
 - (a) the proposed use would have little or no adverse effect on the amenity of the City of Hurstville, and
 - (b) the conservation of the building depends on the council's granting that consent.
- (2) When considering an application for consent to erect a building on land on which there is situated a building which is a heritage item, the council may:
 - (a) for the purposes of determining the floor space ratio, and
 - (b) for the purposes of determining the number of parking spaces to be provided on the site.

exclude from its calculation of the floor space of the buildings erected on the land the floor space of the item, but only if the council is satisfied that the conservation of the building depends on the council's granting the exclusion.

31 Submission of heritage assessment

The council may consent to the carrying out of development referred to in clause 27 or 28 only where the council has take into consideration a statement:

- (a) demonstrating that an assessment has been made of the heritage significance of the building, work, relic, tree or land to which the application relates and the need for its conservation,
- (b) setting out any steps to be taken to mitigate any impact of the development on the heritage significance of that building, work, relic, tree or land, and
- (c) describing the significance of that building, work, relic, tree or land as part of the environmental heritage of the City of Hurstville.

Schedule 1 Amendment of other environmental planning instruments

(Clause 4 (4))

1 State Environmental Planning Policy No 25—Residential Allotment Sizes and Dual Occupancy Subdivision is amended by inserting after item 5 of Schedule 1 (Land to which this policy does not apply) the following item:

5AA Hurstville

Land to which Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 applies.

- **2** Sydney Regional Environmental Plan No 12—Dual Occupancy is amended by inserting in appropriate order in Schedule 1 (Land to which plan does not apply) the following item:
 - 2B Land to which Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 applies.

Schedule 2 Heritage items

(Clause 5 (1))

Part 1 Buildings and works

Arcadia Street, Penshurst

- 19 Arcadia Street, Penshurst
- 1 Bayside Drive, Lugarno—The Hermitage
- 78 Bonds Road, Peakhurst—Ilfracombe
- 117 Botany Street, Hurstville
- 69 Bristol Road, Hurstville
- 76 Bristol Road, Hurstville
- 55 Cambridge Street, Penshurst
- 60 Cambridge Street, Penshurst
- 136 Carlton Parade, Allawah
- 19 Carrington Avenue, Hurstville
- 56-58 Carrington Avenue, Hurstville
- 71 Carrington Avenue, Hurstville
- 73 Carrington Avenue, Hurstville
- 75 Carrington Avenue, Hurstville
- 2 Clevedon Road, Hurstville
- 4 Clevedon Road, Hurstville
- 27 Cook Street, Mortdale—Woronora Lodge Masonic Temple
- 2-6 Crofts Avenue, Hurstville—Crosswalk House
- 8 Crofts Avenue, Hurstville
- 3 Cronulla Street, Hurstville
- 7 Cronulla Street, Hurstville
- 30-32 Cronulla Street, Hurstville
- 43 Cronulla Street, Hurstville
- 77 Cronulla Street, Hurstville
- 33-47 Dora Street, Hurstville
- 50 Dora Street, Hurstville
- 273 Dora Street, Hurstville
- 43 Durham Street, Hurstville
- 71 Edgbaston Road, Beverly Hills
- 79 Edgbaston Road, Beverly Hills
- 80 Forest Road, Hurstville—Hurstville Public School—1891 Building

- 112 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 127-137 Forest Road, Hurstville—Advance House
- 140-142 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 144 Forest Road, Hurstville—St George Anglican Church
- 166 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 174-176 Forest Road, Hurstville-Wingello
- 178 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 185A Forest Road, Hurstville
- Forest Road, Hurstville-War Memorial Monument
- 213 Forest Road, Hurstville—Electricity House Building
- 218 Forest Road, Hurstville—Old Propellor Building
- 220 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 225 Forest Road, Hurstville—Soul Pattinson Building
- 239 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 243a Forest Road, Hurstville—Old Post Office
- 245-247 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 279-285 Forest Road, Hurstville
- 319-321 Forest Road, Hurstville—Centennial Bakery
- 350 Forest Road, Hurstville—Hurstville Hotel
- 469 Forest Road, Penshurst-Torino
- 589 Forest Road, Penshurst-Rose Lea
- 671 Forest Road, Hurstville—Holy Trinity Anglican Church
- 800 Forest Road, Peakhurst-Wesleyan Chapel
- 50 Gloucester Road, Hurstville
- 1 Gordon Street, Hurstville—Colvins Bakery
- 55 Inverness Avenue, Penshurst—Ithiel
- 11 Jersey Avenue, Penshurst
- 14 Kimberley Road, Hurstville
- 18 Kimberley Road, Hurstville
- 62 Kimberley Road, Hurstville
- 39 Lily Street, Hurstville
- 52/53A Lily Street, Hurstville
- 76 Lily Street, Hurstville
- 1 MacMahon Street, Hurstville—Presbyterian Church
- 14 MacMahon Street, Hurstville
- 17 MacMahon Street, Hurstville—Friendly Societies' Dispensary Building
- 27 MacMahon Street, Hurstville—Fire Station
- Mashman Avenue, Kingsgrove—Mashman's Pottery and Tile Works
- 18 Millett Street, Hurstville-Erina
- 29 Millett Street, Hurstville-Alinda
- 67 Millett Street, Hurstville
- 66A Moons Avenue, Lugarno-Killarney
- 7 Mutual Road, Mortdale—Longleat
- 16 Patrick Street, Hurstville
- 27 Penshurst Street, Penshurst-Former Penshurst Post Office
- 55 Penshurst Street, Penshurst—Residence St Joseph's Convent
- 69 Penshurst Street, Penshurst
- 71 Penshurst Street, Penshurst

- 102-108 Penshurst Street, Penshurst
- 146 Penshurst Street, Penshurst
- 75 Queens Road, Hurstville—Yarra-mundi
- 96 Queens Road, Hurstville-Gladwyn

Stone Wharf and Path, between Bayside Drive and Lime Kiln Bay, Lugarno

- 136 Stoney Creek Road, Hurstville—Devonia Farm House
- 287 Stoney Creek Road, Beverly Hills
- 24 Taunton Road, Hurstville
- 12 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 18 The Avenue, Hurstville-Lorne
- 20-22 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 78 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 79 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 81 The Avenue. Hurstville
- 82 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 84 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 85 The Avenue, Hurstville—Yuringa
- 87 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 89 The Avenue, Hurstville—Sylvan
- 90 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 92 The Avenue, Hurstville
- 95 The Avenue, Hurstville-Waikouaiti
- 110-112 The Avenue. Hurstville
- 1 Vine Street, Hurstville
- 11 Waratah Street, Oatley-Lindaville
- 30 Waratah Street, Oatley
- 34 Waratah Street, Oatley
- 26 Weston Road, Hurstville
- 12 Woodcliffe Parade, Lugarno-Woodcliffe
- 8 Woronora Parade, Oatley
- 22 Woronora Parade, Oatley
- 36-38 Woronora Parade, Oatley
- 37 Woronora Parade, Oatley
- 46 Woronora Parade, Oatley
- 51 Woronora Parade, Oatley
- 84 Woronora Parade, Oatley

Part 2 Elements of buildings

136 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Front facade of building, including rendered facade, awning and shopfront including tiled

finish to piers.

160 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Brickwork and rendered facade, including window, above awning level.

167-169 Forest Road, Hurstville—HT Wills & Co.

Element: Rendered facade, including windows, above awning level. Includes awning.

173a Forest Road, Hurstville—John Fretus Building—1921

Element: Brickwork and rendered facade, including windows, above awning level. Includes awning.

183b Forest Road, Hurstville—Glenvale Court

Element: Rendered facade, including windows and balcony, above awning level. Frontage to Forest

Road and Treacy Street.

184 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Rendered facade, including windows, above awning level.

195-197 Forest Road, Hurstville—Berkley Building

Element: Brick and rendered facade, including windows and painted signage, above awning level.

230-242 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Rendered facade above awning level.

235 Forest Road, Hurstville—NIB Health Building

Element: Brickwork and rendered facade, including windows and painted signage, above awning

level.

244 Forest Road, Hurstville—Westpac Bank

Element: Rendered facade above awning level.

248 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Rendered facade, including windows, above awning level.

255-257 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Brickwork and rendered facade above awning level.

263-273 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Brickwork and rendered facade above awning level.

272 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Rendered facade, including windows, above awning level

289 Forest Road, Hurstville-Ritchie House

Element: Rendered facade, including detailed panels, above awning level.

307 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Rendered facade above awning level.

316 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Rendered facade above awning level.

324-328 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Brickwork and rendered facade, including orb ornaments, above awning level.

338-340 Forest Road, Hurstville

Brick and rendered facade above awning level, including windows, bracketed window

awnings, and tile panels.

342-348 Forest Road, Hurstville

Element: Brickwork and rendered facade, including windows, above awning level.

372 Forest Road, Hurstville—Belmontes Pizza Shop

Element: Rendered facade, including windows, above awning level.

16 Treacy Street, Hurstville—Fretus Corner (formerly Fretus Service Station)

Element: Rendered facade to Treacy Street and Alfred Street.

18 Treacy Street, Hurstville

Element: Rendered facade to upper half of building.

48 Treacy Street, Hurstville

Flement: Front of building below awning level, including leadlight window highlights, window

framing and brick walls.

Schedule 3 Development of land for certain additional purposes

(Clause 26)

Column 1 Column 2

Land Purpose

Schedule 4 Classification and reclassification of public land as operational

(Clause 26A)

Part 1 Land classified, or reclassified, under original section 30 of Local Government Act 1993

Hurstville

Woodville Lane

Lot 3 in DP 817894 as shown edged heavy black on the map marked

"Hurstville Local Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 1)".

Peakhurst

Coreen Avenue Reserve, being Lot 18 in DP 31882, as shown edged

Coreen Avenue heavy black on Sheet 4 of the map marked "Hurstville Local

Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 15)".

Pritchard Place Reserve, being Lot 8 in DP 229998, as shown edged

Pritchard Place heavy black on Sheet 3 of the map marked "Hurstville Local

Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 15)".

Part 2 Land classified, or reclassified, under amended section 30 of Local Government Act 1993—interests not changed

Column 1 Column 2

Locality Description

Kingsgrove

Lot 1, DP 503262 and Lot 19, Section 5, DP 12082, as shown edged

McGregor Street heavy black on Sheet 2 of the map marked "Hurstville Local

Environmental Plan 1994 (Amendment No 26)".

Part 3 Land classified, or reclassified, under amended section 30 of Local Government Act 1993—interests changed

Column 1 Column 2 Column 3

Locality Description Trusts etc not discharged